KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF ADJOURNED MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 20th SEPTEMBER, 2010, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor  Martin Brett, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick, David Fitzgerald, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning,  Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin,  Joe Reidy.
Apologies:
Cllr. Andrew McGuinness.
Also Present:


Mr. J. Crockett, County Manager, Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services,  Mr. B. Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. Martin Mullally, Senior Executive Officer, Kilkenny County Council,  Ms.  Anne Marie Robinson, Estate Management Liaison Officer and Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 14th September, 2010, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 12th July, 2010:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 12th July, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Paul Cuddihy
Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

(b)
Minutes of the City of Kilkenny Municipal Policy Committee Meeting held on 24th June, 2010:
Minutes of City of Kilkenny Municipal Policy Committee Meeting held on 24th June, 2010, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Betty Manning
Seconded by Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Cllr. Joe Reidy, on his own behalf and on behalf of the Reidy Family, thanked all the Members and Officials for their condolences and support on the recent death of his brother, Eamon.  Cllr. Reidy expressed his thanks to the print media for their words of tribute to Eamon. 
Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
(1)
Invitations to Special Events

The Mayor brought to the attention of the Members the following events:

· Invitation to participate in Annual Mass Parade and Commemoration Ceremony of Organisation of National Ex-Servicemen and Women on Sunday, 10th October, 2009 at 12 noon in St. John’s Church.

· Invitation from Kilkenny Archaeological Society and Rothe House Trust Limited to attend the Official Opening of House 3 at Rothe House & Garden, Parliament Street, Kilkenny, on Monday, 27th September, 2010, at 5.00 p.m.

· Invitation from C.B.S. Kilkenny to celebrate their 150th birthday on Friday, 24th September, 2010, at 2.00 p.m.
· Mayoral Reception for the French Ambassador, Mme Emmanuelle d’Achon, on Thursday, 30th September, 2010, at 5.00 p.m. in Council Chamber, City Hall. 

(2) Celtic Festival
The Mayor expressed his support for the Celtic Festival to take place from 30th September to 2nd October, 2010.
(3)
Congratulations
The Mayor expressed his congratulations and best wishes to the following:

1. Kilkenny Pitch and Putt – 40 years in existence.

2. Lt. Liam O’Carroll, James Stephens Barracks, for his support and help during his time in Kilkenny.  

3. All those involved in the organising of the Kilkenny Arts Festival.

4. Those involved in the organising of the recent Chess Marathon which raised an amount of €5,000 for St. Vincent de Paul.
5. Organisers of Savour Kilkenny Festival due to take place in October.

6. Carlow/Kilkenny Bereavements Council on their 21 years in existence.

7. Philip and Lorraine Nolan who were responsible for bringing the Triathlon to Kilkenny.

8. Kilkenny Senior Hurling Team for the enjoyment they have given to the people of the Kilkenny over the last four years.

9. Kilkenny Minor Hurling Team on their recent All-Ireland win.

10.  Kilkenny Camogies Ladies commemorating 25 year anniversary of the 1st Kilkenny Camogie All-Ireland. 

(4)
Condolences:
The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Mr. Joseph O’Brien, 5, St. Fiacre’s Place, Kilkenny and former employee of Kilkenny Borough Council.
Mrs. Nicola Lynas, wife of The Very Reverend Lynas, former Dean of Cashel and Ossory.
The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Appointment of Director to the Board of Kilkenny Local Authorities Leisure Complex Limited.
It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by:

Cllr. David Fitzgerald

And Resolved
“that Cllr. Paul Cuddihy be appointed to the Board of Directors of Kilkenny Local Authorities Leisure Complex Limited.”

Item No. 3:

Tidy Towns Results 2010.
The Tidy Towns Adjudicator’s Report was circulated to those present and Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald gave a brief presentation on Kilkenny’s achievement in securing the top prize as Ireland’s Tidiest Large Urban Centre in the 2010 Tidy Towns Awards.  Mr. Fitzgerald recognized the work carried out by all those involved and outlined various proposals and issues to be addressed to improve Kilkenny’s performance in the 2011 Tidy Towns Competition.
The Members congratulated everyone involved and acknowledged the work of the staff of Kilkenny Borough Council, Keep Kilkenny Beautiful Committee, John Mulholland, Director of Services, Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Sponsors of the Roundabouts, Jackie Tyrrell and Ian Hamilton.

In particular, the Members highlighted the benefits of Summer Student Employment Scheme in preparation for the Tidy Towns Competition and the contribution made by the implementation of the Streetscape Paint Scheme.   

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald responded to queries in relation to prosecutions for the dumping of rubbish and the Members called on the people of Kilkenny City and County to take responsibility themselves and should report offenders to the Local Authority.
Item No. 4:
Economic Policy Update and Consideration of Economic Policy.
The County Manager advised the Members that the Economic Development Policy had been published and that no submissions were received.   He further explained that the current draft policy requires a slight amendment.  Mr. Crockett outlined that the website and brochure would be launched in November 2010 and there would be a supplement with the Kilkenny People on the M9 motorway this week.   Mr. Crockett added that a number of initiatives were also being undertaken in relation to transport, tourism, the food sector and third level education. 

The County Manager and staff were complimented on the policy as presented. Members requested that the policy would be implemented. 
Item No. 5:
Anti-Social Behaviour Policy for Adoption
Mr. Martin Mullally explained to the meeting the introduction of the Anti-Social Behaviour Policy Document, the adoption of which is a reserved function of both Housing Authorities. 

Ms. Anne Marie Robinson gave a presentation on the proposed policy.  Following the presentation, Ms. Robinson and Mr. Mullally responded to a number of queries raised by the Members in relation to:

· Responsibility of Voluntary Agencies such as RESPOND.

· Appeals process if people do feel they are being wrongly accused.

· Section of the Policy in relation to Uncontrolled Children.

· Anti-Social Behaviour to be included in Housing Quarterly Reports.

· Policing of Policy after 5.00 p.m.
· Noise Levels in Housing Estates.

· Upkeep and Maintenance of Houses.

The Members acknowledged the work carried out by the Housing Staff of Kilkenny Local Authorities in relation to this issue.
Item No. 6.

Car Parking at County Hall
a)
Mr. John Mulholland outlined the details of the report which had been circulated.  Mr. Mulholland and Mr. Brian Tyrrell responded to questions from members in relation to operating hours of the proposed car park.   

It was:


Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy


Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy


And Resolved
“that the provision of parking machines and markings at the Car Park in County Hall  proceed as outlined in the County Manager’s Report issued to the Members on 16th September, 2010.”

b)
Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy


Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy


And Resolved
“that the Kilkenny Borough Council Draft Car Park Bye-Laws 2010 are hereby adopted.”

Item No. 7.
Part 8 Presentation for Evans Home.
Representatives from McCullough Mulvin Architects made a presentation to the Members on the proposals for the design of the new Butler Gallery at Evans Home.  Following the presentation the Consultants responded to a number of questions from the Members regarding design, rendering and the old walls.

The County Manager explained that the full design details will be on public display and the total cost of the development is estimated at €3 million with funding secured from the Department of Arts and Tourism to the amount of €2 million and another partner to top up the balance of funding is currently being sought.

Following a further discussion it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:

Cllr. Sean Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that the Part 8 process under the Planning and Development Act 2000 commence for the proposed new Butler Gallery at Evans Home, Barrack Lane, Kilkenny.”

Item No. 8.

Dates to be Agreed.
a) The Members agreed to the holding of a joint meeting of Kilkenny County Council and Kilkenny Borough Council on the matter of revised proposals for Kilkenny Central Access Scheme on Wednesday, 13th October, 2010, at 4.00 p.m. in Council Chamber, County Hall, John Street.

a) It was agreed that Siobhán McEvoy, Manager, South East Region, IDA Ireland, would address the Borough Council Meeting of Monday, 8th November, 2010.
Item No. 9.
Review of Traffic and Mobility Management in Kilkenny City.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald gave a brief presentation to the Members on the steps taken to date regarding the implementation of the Kilkenny City Mobility Management Plan, the objectives and benefits of the project and the schedule of works for 2010.  Following the presentation, Mr. Fitzgerald responded to a number of queries raised by the Members.
Item No. 17:
Conferences

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by:

Cllr. John Coonan
And Resolved
“that Cllr. Joe Malone would undertake a IPA Course on Irish Government and Politics and also attend “Getting a Grip 2010” Conference taking place on the 7th and 8th October, 2010, in Europe Hotel, Killarney, Co. Kerry.
It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

And Resolved

“that Cllr. John Coonan would attend the following conferences:

· Getting a Grip 2010” Conference taking place on the 7th and 8th October, 2010, in Europe Hotel, Killarney, Co. Kerry.

· 14th Annual IAS Conference taking place on 5th October, 2010, in Radisson Blu Hotel, Ballincar, Rosses Point, Sligo.”

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Paul Cuddihy
Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning
And Agreed

“that Cllr. David Fitzgerald attend the LAMA Autumn Seminar on 8th and 9th October, 2010, in Listowel, Co. Kerry.”

that Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin attend Getting a Grip 2010” Conference taking place on the 7th and 8th October, 2010, in Europe Hotel, Killarney, Co. Kerry.”

This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







